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Preliminary Matters 
The Hearing was adjourned on 3 May in order that matters relating to the access to the 
site could be clarified and, where possible, differences resolved between the appellant 
and the Council. Additional documents were produced which resulted in a number of 
matter being agreed by the Council such that the only remaining highways/access issue 
that remained unresolved is that discussed below. 

The Inspector undertook unaccompanied site visits prior to both sitting days and it was 
agreed at the Hearing that there was no need to undertake an accompanied visit. 

Main Issues 
The main issues in this appeal are; 
- The effects of the proposal in relation to the loss of employment/industrial land 
- Whether the proposed access is acceptable 
- The suitability of the means to provide for affordable housing. 

Reasons 
Loss of employment/industrial land 

The appeal site is within a Protected Employment Area (PEA) as set out in Policy CS9 of 
the Core Strategy. In addition Policy ADPP5 relating to Economy identifies PEAs in 
Hungerford as providing important employment opportunities. The Council refers to 
Berkshire Functional Economic Market Area Study (FEMA) and the Economic 
Development Needs Assessment (EDNA) both of 2016. The FEMA indicates that the 
need for B1(c)/B2 (industrial) floorspace during the period 2013 to 2036 is likely to 
decline and that demand for B1(a) and (b) (offices) would continue to some degree and 
that the centres which are likely to be a focus for such provision are Newbury and 
Theale, due to access to the existing office stock and proximity to the M4. The EDNA 
also recognises that this has an effect on the quality of office provision and that the 
ability of areas such as Hungerford to attract higher value occupiers is limited. 

The appellant refers to planning permission granted at the appeal site for the 
construction of a 3 storey office (B1) building in 2009 and renewed in 2012. This 
permission has since lapsed. The appellant provides some evidence from local agents 
that indicates that the site has been marketed since 2011. They state that 47 
expressions of interest were received. However, none of these parties were able to 
formulate a viable scheme and no-one progressed with the development. Additional 
evidence was presented at the Hearing which indicated that the likely level of rent 
achievable would be insufficient to support development of the site for the approved 
scheme. 



From what had been presented, it seemed to the Inspector that Hungerford is not 
considered to be the best nor a particularly attractive location for offices, either by the 
local authority or from information within the EDNA. Whilst some likely demand is 
indicated, the clear signal from the appellants’ attempts to develop the site is that the 
scheme of offices for the site is highly unlikely to be progressed on economic grounds. In 
this context, the site may be seen as an under-used resource which is within an 
accessible location. Paragraph 22 of the NPPF states that planning policies should avoid 
the long term protection of sites allocated for employment use where there is no 
reasonable prospect of the site being used for that purpose. It adds that, in such 
circumstances, applications for alternative uses should be treated on their merits having 
regard to market signals and the relative need for different land uses to support 
sustainable local communities. In this context, the Inspector considered that the 
protection of the site for employment generating uses is very unlikely to lead to its 
development for such a use and would mean that the site would remain undeveloped 
and would make little or no meaningful contribution to the town. Therefore, its protection 
under the above policies is outweighed by these other matters and he considered that 
the principle of the proposed development is acceptable. 

Whether the proposed access is acceptable 
The access for the appeal site is taken from Station Road and then crosses the Station 
car park, before entering the main part of the appeal site. The appellant has a right to an 
access over the car park of not less than 15 feet in width (also expressed as 4.572 m). It 
is evident that the existing access is narrower than this at certain points, including a 
short section of about 3.4m in width. The Council points out that the route of the access 
and its width at its junction with Station Road is less than that advised in Manual for 
Streets. The Council also considers that the route for pedestrians entering the site is not 
ideal where it would be necessary to cross a section of the existing car park. It should be 
noted that throughout the discussions the possibility of the development of the site for 
offices (as had previously been granted) was referred to as a fall-back position. That 
planning permission has now lapsed and is not currently capable of implementation. 
However, the Council did not seek to argue that such a scheme would be unacceptable 
now and, taking account of its stance at the appeal, it seems highly likely that the 
Council would not oppose such a scheme if it were to come forward. 

The Inspector observed the access to the car park as well as vehicles passing through it 
at both of his visits and he noted the flow of pedestrians entering and leaving the car 
park. Although he accepted that he witnessed only a limited window of activity, at no 
time did he observe any conflict between vehicles or pedestrians, even at the identified 
narrow sections. Additionally, he did not observe any vehicles having to wait on the 
adjacent highway which may give cause for concerns in relation to the proximity of the 
nearby rail crossing. The Council were unable to provide any evidence of any observed 
problems in any of these respects (although he did acknowledge that as the site is 
private land the likelihood of a formal report of accidents is unlikely). 

The Inspector observed that cars were consistently driven at very modest speeds within 
the car park, no doubt due to drivers being aware that other cars and pedestrians are 
present. In addition, the pedestrian route was well used by people entering and leaving 
the car park. 

The appellants have indicated that the appeal scheme would be likely to give rise to 
considerably fewer vehicle and pedestrian movements than the previously permitted 



office scheme. This was not disputed by the Council, although they did point out that the 
flow from the appeal scheme in the morning and the evening would be likely to run in the 
opposite direction to the use of the car park by commuters. Whilst this may well be the 
case, the very modest numbers of vehicles likely to be generated by the proposal within 
the morning and evening peaks would not be sufficient to render the scheme unsafe in 
this respect. 

In the Inspector’s view, it is highly pertinent that the uncontested vehicle and pedestrian 
movements form the proposal would be significantly below what would be likely from an 
office/commercial use of the site. In this sense it seems clear to him that the proposal 
would have a very marginal effect on vehicle and pedestrian flows which, firstly, would 
not be of the same magnitude as the office scheme and, secondly, would be so little that 
he found that they would have no unacceptable effect on the flow and safety of vehicles 
or pedestrians in and around the appeal site. Therefore, he found no conflict with Policy 
CS13 of the Core Strategy. 

Other Matters 
A considerable part of the Hearing was taken up in discussion about the Council’s 
housing land supply position, which was disputed by the appellant and the Council. The 
Inspector determined that the proposal is acceptable, as set out above, due to the likely 
futility in seeking to protect the appeal site for employment uses. This view as been 
taken, initially in isolation of the housing land supply situation. The Inspector’s view is 
that, even if the Council can demonstrate a suitable supply of housing land, the proposal 
is still acceptable as the protection afforded by the above policies is outweighed by the 
lack of likelihood of a commercial development going ahead. Alternatively, if the Council 
could not demonstrate a suitable supply of housing land, his conclusion would be 
reinforced. In these circumstances it is not necessary for him to conclude whether the 
Council can demonstrate a suitable supply of housing land as it would have no bearing 
on his decision. 

The appellant has submitted a Unilateral Undertaking (UU) which relates to firstly, the 
provision of a turning area on land outside the appeal site but within the appellant’s 
ownership and, secondly to provisions for affordable housing. The Council is satisfied 
that the provisions relating to the turning area are acceptable and, for his part, he 
considered that it is necessary and acceptable. The dispute regarding the affordable 
housing contribution relates to the point at which the payment is required. The UU 
provides for the Affordable Housing Contribution to the paid to the Council upon 
“practical completion” (defined in the UU as the issuing of a final certificate or a 
completion certificate under the Building Regulations) of the 8th dwelling. The Council’s 
concern is that the developer could complete 7 dwellings and leave the 8th unfinished so 
that a final or completion certificate cannot be issued (but allegedly capable of letting out 
the property) and so avoid the need to make the payment. 

The Planning Practice Guidance (PPG) makes reference to provisions for affordable 
housing in rural areas (including within AONBs as is the case here) for, amongst other 
things, the justification for an affordable housing contribution for small schemes. The 
Inspector was satisfied that this applies in this case, and is not disputed by the parties. 
The PPG states that, in these circumstances payment is commuted until after 
completion of the scheme. The guidance in the PPG would appear to be unambiguous 
and he found the scenario which is set out by the Council to be an unlikely one and does 
not give rise to a realistic fear that the sum will remain unpaid if the development goes 



ahead. Therefore, the Inspector took account of this part of the UU which he considered 
complies with the CIL Regulations. 

Conditions 
The Inspector had regard to the advice in the PPG in considering the need for and 
acceptability of conditions in relation to the proposed development. The Council and the 
appellant have set out a schedule of conditions which were largely agreed at the 
Hearing. A condition requiring compliance with the approved drawings is necessary so 
that the development is undertaken in its consented form. So that the proposal has a 
satisfactory appearance within its setting conditions relating to landscaping, hard 
surfacing, means of enclosure, materials for the buildings and exterior lighting are 
necessary and reasonable. 

Future residents will need to be provided with the approved car parking provision, cycle 
stores and refuse/recycling stores in a timely manner and he included conditions to 
require these matters are provided prior to first occupation of the first dwelling. In order 
to protect future residents from external noise, a condition requiring sound insulation is 
included. 

Taking account of the previous uses of the site, he included a condition which puts in 
place a requirement to implement an agreed scheme of remediation should 
contamination be found on the site. So that the proposal is not exposed to a risk from 
flooding and so that its effects on surrounding land are acceptable in this regard a 
scheme of sustainable drainage is necessary. Taking account of the location of the site 
and the surrounding land use, he included a requirement for a construction method 
statement so that the implementation of the scheme does not give rise to unreasonable 
disturbance in the area. Finally, taking account of the relatively modest sized gardens, 
he agreed that it is justifiable to remove permitted development rights for additions and 
extensions to the dwellings. 

Decision 
The appeal is allowed and planning permission is granted for the construction of 8 
dwellings with associated new bin/cycle store, access road, landscaping and parking at 
Station Yard, Station Road, Hungerford, Berkshire RG17 0DY in accordance with the 
terms of the application, Ref 16/00787/FULD, dated 17 March 2016, subject to the 
conditions set out in Schedule 1 of this decision. 
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